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 Annual General Meeting at Lillingstone Lovell 
 
Saturday 1st March 2014  
 
2.30 – 3.15 Ringing at Leckhamstead (5,13 cwt)  

3.30           Ringing at Lillingstone Lovell (6, 6 cwt) 

4.30           Service 

5.00           Tea in Church Hall 

5.45           Annual General Meeting 
 
Names for teas to Bernard Phillips by Sunday 23 
February to 01280 860228 or 
bernardphillips@btinternet.com 
Parking at and toilets available in the church hall. 
 

 
We are aiming to get through the usual meeting 
very quickly so we can spend some quality time 
thinking about how to increase the relevance of the 
North Bucks Branch to all its members. We will be 
holding a number of breakout groups thinking 
about: 
 
1). The future of branch practices. Attendance 
has been very patchy in the past year. Are they still 
relevant? If so, what can we do to make them a 
worthwhile experience every time? If not, what else 
can we do to achieve the branch aims? 
 
2). Training and development activities. We 
have had the Big Ring Pull and held annual training 
courses targeted at learners. What else can we do? 
What can we do for more experienced ringers?  
 

 
3). Communication within the branch. How can 
we use new technologies? How effective are our 
existing methods? Is there a need for peer-to-peer 
communication? 
4). Social Events. The social side of the branch 
has been a success and is a useful way for us to 
connect and share. Do we want more social events 
alongside or outside of ringing? Any ideas for 
events? 
As branch officers we have been thinking about all 
these issues and have come up with some ideas 
which we will share at the AGM. We’re interested in 
your feedback, your new ideas and any offers to 
help us implement some of them. 
If you can’t attend, although we hope you can, 
please email any thoughts on the subjects above to 
officers@northbucks.org.uk. 

 

 
 
 
In this issue : 
 
Dates for your Diary etc.    page 2 
Jonathan Griggs – a farewell and thank you page 3 
David Phillipson, St Paul’s Cathedral  page 4 
Christmas Social, Insurance Cover  page 5 
St George’s Day, Guild AGM   page 6 
Lest We Forget, Tower News   page 7 
Tower News contd. Quarter Peals  Page 8 

Guild AGM 
The Guild AGM is being held at Downs Barn Church on 
Saturday May 17th 

 

 

 

 

 

See page 6 for further details...... 

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

mailto:bernardphillips@btinternet.com
mailto:officers@northbucks.org.uk
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Branch DVDs to borrow..... 
The branch has a number of DVDs available to loan 
out to members free of charge. 
 
'Ropesight' is a collection of video tutorials providing 
the key steps in learning the fundamentals of 
change ringing. The DVD focuses on the three 
stages of mastering bellringing: learning bell control 

and achieving ropesight, becoming proficient in 
ringing methods, and finally, conducting your first 
touch. You can see clips of the DVD at 
www.bellringingfilm.co.uk 
 
‘Learning the Ropes’ is an ITTS DVD which 
demonstrates the key skills in teaching a new ringer 

to ring from the teacher’s perspective. In addition it 
shows the full teaching cycle for a new recruit from 
first holding the rope through to ringing a bell 
competently and safely. If you are interested in 
teaching people to learn to ring then this is a useful 
resource.  
 
We also have a DVD made up of the clips that were 
used in the presentations at Downs Barn as part of 
the Big Ring Pull. Nick has put together clips from 
other ringing DVDs to make this a useful video to 
show members of the public what ringing is all 
about.  
 
If you would like to borrow any of these videos 
please contact the secretary.  
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Who’s Who 2013—2014 
Chairman Brian Newman Great Linford 01908 395160 chairman@northbucks.org.uk 

RDL Buckingham Lesley Belcher  Hanslope 01908 260671  rdl_bh@northbucks.org.uk 

RDL Milton Keynes Graham Bartholomew  Shenley 07795 120007 rdl_mk@northbucks.org.uk 

RDL Newport Pagnell 
& Archivist 

Doug Hird Newport Pagnell 01908 614741 rdl_np@northbucks.org.uk 

Secretary Jonathan Griggs Hanslope 01908 511883 secretary@northbucks.org.uk 

Treasurer Sheila Watts Emberton 01234 713667 treasurer@northbucks.org.uk 

Guild Reps David Phillipson Olney 07912 059491 guildrep1@northbucks.org.uk 

 Linda Maycroft Shenley  guildrep2@northbucks.org.uk 

 Patricia Rosewell Wavendon 01908 583652  guildrep3@northbucks.org.uk 

In Touch Editor Nick Read Newport Pagnell 01908 616546 intoucheditor@northbucks.org.uk 

Branch Website  www.northbucks.org.uk Guild Website   www.odg.org.uk  

Dates for your Diary….. 
February 
Sat 15 – Branch Practice – Emberton - 4.00 - 5.30pm 
March 
Sat 1   – AGM - Lillingstone Lovell (and 
             Leckhampstead) - 3.30pm (see page 1) 
Fri 7    – Call Changes & Plain Hunt – Calverton 
    - 7.40 - 9.00pm 
Sat 15 – Branch Practice - 10 bell Branch practice at 
             Olney on Simulator - 4.00 -5.30pm 
April 
Fri 4    – Call Changes & Plain Hunt – Chicheley 
    - 7.40 - 9.00pm 
Sat 12  - Branch Outing to Hertfordshire 
May 
Fri 2    – Call Changes & Plain Hunt – Sherington 
    - 7.40 - 9.00pm 
Sat 17  - Guild AGM in North Bucks - Downs Barn (see page 6) 

June 
Fri 6    – Call Changes & Plain Hunt – Hanslope 
             - 7.40 - 9.00pm 
July 
Fri 4    – Call Changes & Plain Hunt – Shenley 
    - 7.40 - 9.00pm 
Sat 12  - Interbranch competiton and joint practice 
             (tbc) 

 

Deadline for next edition  . . .  
 

The deadline for contributions for the next edition of In 
Touch is Tuesday 6th May 2014.  

 
Contributions to intoucheditor@northbucks.org.uk please. 

 
Nick Read 

From the Chairman….. 
Hello All 

Well the AGM is upon us again and this time we will be 
electing at least one new officer as Jonathan is leaving 
the country to get away from us all. I wish Jonathan 
and his wife all the best in their new venture. 
I would also like thank all of you that sent me your 
best wishes when I was in Hospital over the Christmas 
period. 

Please do come to the AGM, we have many items to 
talk about and the more of you that turn out will help 
us arrive at the best options for the branch. 
  
Brian 

http://www.bellringingfilm.co.uk/
mailto:intoucheditor@northbucks.org.uk
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Branch News 
Jonathan Griggs – a farewell and thank you 
 
Many of you will already know that our Branch Secre-
tary, Jonathan Griggs, is leaving the area in April.  
Jonathan and Natalie are moving to Austria and will be 
running their own self-catering business in their tradi-
tional style Austrian chalet at Ramsau am Dachstein in 
the Austrian Alps.  The loss of Jonathan in the Branch 
and to ringing in general in the area is immense.  Be-
low are some offerings from areas where he has been 
particularly active. 

Branch Officers 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Jonathan’s home tower - Hanslope 
The story goes that one night in 1996 two people 
stood outside the church at Hanslope on a practice 
night in order to listen to the ringing and see what it 
was like.  Fortunately for us, they deemed the ringing 
OK and came up to join us; thus it was that Jonathan 
and his wife, Natalie, became members of Hanslope 

tower.  As already skilled and competent ringers, they 
provided a welcome boost to our numbers and to the 
methods that we were able to ring.  Although Natalie 
subsequently gave up ringing a few years later in order 
to pursue other interests, Jonathan remained and has 
been a stalwart member of our band who has been 

unstinting in giving of his time and expertise in order 
to further the exercise of ringing in Hanslope.   
 
Whether it be conducting on practice nights or for 
quarter peals, helping on open days, organising an 
outing or other social event such as the tallest sun-
flower contest we had one year, assisting with our an-
nual tower spring clean, or helping to get our bell res-
toration project off the ground; nothing was too much 
trouble for Jonathan who would always offer to help 
and then get the job done with his customary cheerful 
efficiency. 
 
Alongside Roy Keeves, our tower captain, Jonathan 
has played a major part in the recruiting, teaching and 
training of learners at Hanslope.  He has also helped 
by carrying out much of the maintenance work on 
Hanslope bells and at the same time passing on his 
knowledge to other tower members who will hopefully 
now be able to continue with this work.   
 
Jonathan, the Hanslope ringers will miss you in many 
different ways and for many different reasons; but we 
wish you and Natalie well in your Alpine venture, and 
hope that you will come back and see us occasionally 
on your return visits to the UK. 

Sheila Blenkhorn 

The GATE Ringers 
After many years without a local band at Stoke Gold-
ington and Weston Underwood, the villagers were de-
lighted when some nearby ringers decided to start 
something in the village in the summer of 2011.  Jona-
than has been a key member of the team, (tirelessly) 
giving up his Saturday mornings and then Friday eve-
nings when regular practice continued to help teach a 
new band of ringers.  The Gate Ringers have benefit-
ted from his infinite patience, sense of humour, and 
just always being encouraging and supportive as they 
sought to improve their ringing.  With grateful thanks 
we wish him well in his new adventure in Austria. 

GATE Ringers 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
The Branch 
If you remember the organisation of the Big Ring Pull, 
the Branch's biggest success story for many years, you 
will almost certainly think of Jonathan Griggs.  When 
he gamely volunteered to take on the task of project 

leader we don't think he, or any of us, realised what a 
big task it was going to be and how it would take over 
our lives for a year or more.  The Big Ring Pull was an 
inspirational project, and that needed a dedicated and 
inspirational leader.  We certainly found that in Jona-
than.  From the early days of outline planning, teach-

ing the teachers, development of the three work-
streams (teaching, marketing, finance), to the organi-
sation of the Big Day, to data collection, and the teach-
ing course, Jonathan kept everything on track.  It is 
largely due to his skill that we ended up with 'silent' 
towers now ringing, a whole host of new ringers who 
are active, and indeed two new Branch officers from 

the Big Ring Pull!  Mention must also be made of Nata-
lie's input as she was responsible for the distinctive Big 
Ring Pull logo. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
We must also say a big thank you to Jonathan for his 
work as In Touch Editor, and the last two years as 
Secretary, during which time he has streamlined many 
of our processes and encouraged us to think of new 
ways of running the Branch.  Thank you, Jonathan, for 
your friendship and very able leadership; we wish you 
and Natalie well in your new life in Austria. 

Branch Officers 
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Branch News contd. 
Jonathan Griggs - a farewell and thank you contd. 

 
Big Ring Pull – from a BRP recruit 
Thrown into the deep end of reviving ringing at a silent 
tower, I've depended a lot upon Jonathan since first 
meeting him during the Big Ring Pull.  There, he was 
the calm and efficient centre of operations, apparently 
unflappable and willing to answer any question no 
matter how trivial.  His was the friendly face that I 
could be sure of seeing at any branch activity, and 
when Wavendon was granted the privilege of hosting 
the Autumn Meeting in 2012, Jonathan guided me 
through the arrangements, provided me with a pro-
forma for the service, and kindly agreed to deliver one 
of the readings.  Now as we face Jonathan's departure 
I find myself rather shame-faced to realise how much 
I've added to his responsibilities.  And yet he never 
made me feel a nuisance and always spared time to be 
encouraging of my own ambitions in learning to ring 
and to run the tower at Wavendon.  Although I've only 
known Jonathan for a short time, I will very much miss 
his thoughtfulness, clear thinking and quiet profession-

alism which I'm sure will ensure as much success in his 
new venture as in his running of the branch.  Thank 
you, Jonathan, and good luck! 

Patricia Rosewell, Wavendon - Big Ring Pull ringer 
—————————————————————————— 

Many Thanks to David Phillipson  
 

David Phillipson has decided to step down as Guild Rep 
this year. After such a significant contribution to the 
North Bucks Branch, we should recognise the work and 
time that our officers put into ringing. David held the 
Assistant Ringing Master post in 1986 and was Chair-
man in 1987 and 1988. More recently, David held the 

Guild Rep post in 2008 and 2009 and during that time 
developed the Ringing Development Leader role we 
now have, taking on the Newport Deanery in 2009.  
Most of us would like to think we have made a differ-
ence and an improvement. David has also done that in 
Olney with a fine ring of 10 thanks largely to his con-
certed effort and project management skills.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
In earlier years, some time in the 1980’s, a cricket 
match was arranged between North Bucks and 
Leighton Buzzard ringers. I don’t know if anyone knew 
who was on which side. I think David made a few runs 
though.  

Doug Hird, 
Branch Archivist  

St Paul’s Cathedral, London 
 
Since moving to London last September to study Law at 
Greenwich University I have been fortunate enough to be 
invited to ring for Sunday services at St Paul’s Cathedral.  
This involves ringing for the two morning services and Even-
song.  The 12 bells are situated in the North West tower of 
the Cathedral and even though there is a spiral staircase 
from the base of the tower, this is not used for security pur-
poses.  This means that reaching the ringing chamber is 
quite a journey!  The journey starts by going through a gate 
in some railings opposite the north side of the Cathedral (in a 
line of offices in St Paul’s Churchyard), down some steps 
which then takes you through a passage way under the 
pavement into the Crypt, checking in at the security office 
and then making your way through the underground 
`builders yard’ to the public part of the Crypt.  We then wait 
until everyone has assembled (approximately 14 ringers are 
always booked to make sure that there are always 12 to ring 
– extra ringers then volunteer to be stood down).  The 12 
ringers then go up in a modern lift to the Triforium level in 
the Cathedral where we walk along the south side of the 
Cathedral, past many artefacts etc. not on public display, to 
the west end.  At the west end we continue across the gal-
lery (giving a really good view down the Cathedral nave to 
the east end), through a room used by the Cathedral’s seam-
stresses and then up a few steps of the spiral staircase into 
the ringing room. 
 
The ringing room looks like many others apart from the fact 
that all 12 bells have a box to stand on due to their size, and 
the peal boards are not `boards’ as such, but the records of 
the peals rung e.g. for Winston Churchill’s funeral, the Coro-
nation of HM The Queen etc. are actually painted on to the 
walls of the ringing room.   The windows of the ringing room 
also give good views across the City. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
(Simon leading the ringing down of the middle six bells 

so the Ellacombe Chimes can be used) 
 
Once the band has been placed, we ring 4 or 5 courses of 
Stedman Cinques, or a plain course of Surprise Maximus, 
which takes us up to five minutes before the service.  The 
tenor is then rung as the five minute service bell. 
 
Whilst it can be a bit intimidating ringing at St Paul’s as a 
high standard of ringing / striking is expected at all times, I 
have found the ringers to be welcoming and friendly.  After 
the two morning services at St Paul’s we usually go and ring 
after the service at St Michael’s Cornhill and occasionally, St 
Magnus the Martyr. 
 
I feel very privileged to ring at St Paul’s Cathedral and my 
thanks go to Alan Marchbank who started me on my ringing 
career. 

Simon Read 
(Branch member of St Andrews, Great Linford) 
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Branch News contd.  
 
 

Branch Christmas Social & Ringing at Hanslope 

 
The branch Christmas social and ringing was held on 
Saturday December 7, 2013, kindly hosted by the ring-
ers of Hanslope church. 
 
There was a good turn out from across the branch for 
over an hours’ worth of ringing with something to suit 
all tastes and abilities. 

 
Following the ringing, seasonal refreshments were 
kindly provided in a warm and welcoming church. 
A display was on hand giving information on Hans-
lope’s Bell Project.  Those attending were invited to 
make a donation towards the project and Hanslope 
tower thanks those who made donations totalling 
£34.70. 

**********************************************************************************************

OXFORD DIOCESAN GUILD OF 
CHURCH BELL RINGERS 
 

 

 

 

 

 

INSURANCE COVER 

 

The Guild Treasurer, Stuart Gibson, has recently clari-
fied some issues relating to the Guild insurance and 
the Branch Officers felt it ought to be brought to the 

attention of members. 

 

Please make your tower members aware of 
these facts. 

 

The ringer’s insurance that we all pay for out of our 
subs as Guild members is for personal accidents to 

ourselves (Group Personal Accident Insurance).  It 
pays out if we are injured, temporarily or permanently 
through ringing.  It also covers death. 

 
 

 
More details can be viewed on the Guild website at: 
http://odg.org.uk/reports/odg_insurance_definition.php 

 
There is, however, no Public Liability component in this 
policy.   
 
The Guild does have Public Liability insurance for Guild 
training events.  Our normal practices, teaching and 
Service ringing are not deemed Guild events.   
 
North Bucks made use of an extension to this policy to 
provide Public Liability cover when we used a mini-ring 
in Middleton Hall for the Big Ring Pull. 
 
Each Church should have its own Public Liability insur-
ance covering activities within each Church.  As the 
Tower Captain is appointed by the Church (not the 
Guild) the Church has the responsibility to ensure that 
the activities within the Church are covered by their 
own Public Liability cover.   
 
In summary, Public Liability cover for bell ringing in our 
Churches needs to come from the Church.  This is 
most likely to be in place, but it might be wise to 
check. 

Sheila Watts, Branch Treasurer 
January 2014 

http://odg.org.uk/reports/odg_insurance_definition.php
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Guild AGM at Downs Barn Saturday May 17th 
 
Ringing at Great Brickhill 12.30pm – 1.30pm 
 
Ringing at Woughton 1.30pm  – 2.30pm  
 

At Downs Barn : 
  2.30pm  Ringing 
  3.30pm  Service 
  4.30pm  Tea 
  5.15pm  Meeting 

  7.00pm  Ringing 
 
This year the Branch is hosting the Guilds AGM in May 
at Downs Barn. The program for the day includes a 
couple of open towers in the early afternoon followed 
by ringing at Downs Barn before the Service. I hope 

the Service Touch will be rung by a band of Big Ring 
Pullers. 
 
The Service which will be lead by Rev Andy Jowett of 
the Stantonbury Parish, will be followed by a classic 
Bellringers tea - lashings of tea, heaps of sandwiches 
and cakes! 

 
This is very much a meeting for any member of the 
Guild to attend, to get an understanding of the work-
ings of the Guild and to have a hand in electing the 
Officers. Importantly this year Robert Newton the Mas-
ter is retiring so a new Master will be elected.  
 
It would be quite nice if we had 10% of the member-
ship present - which would be about 240 people, but 
however many come, lets have a good turnout from 
the hosting Branch please. 
 
We only get chance to host the Guild AGM every 15 
years, so if you want to go one without travelling, this 
is the meeting for you! 

Alan Marchbank 
Guild Deputy Master 
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A letter from the Ringing for England Campaign 
 
Dear Secretaries, 
 
I wrote just before Christmas to again request your 
kind help in encouraging your towers to join in and 
ring out on April 23rd.  We are now in our fourth year 
and how well so many of you have contributed to cre-
ating a growing and successful campaign for St. 
George’s Day.  The point of this letter to you is to spur 
you on and to help support and encourage even more 
ringers to take part.  
As I write Burns Night is being celebrated and so it 
should.  But on April 23rd England has a double act for 
it not only is St. George’s Day but Shakespeare’s Day 
and how proud we should all be of such an inheri-
tance.  It is a sad reflection on our times that a BBC 
Cricket correspondent when asked recently by his Aus-
tralian counterpart ‘How do the English celebrate their 
national day’?’  he meekly replied, for all the world to 
hear as it was going live,  that nothing much happened 
and that, as a nation, we really didn’t do anything in 
particular.  So this is the key to why Ringing for Eng-
land was formed.   
Such is the growing interest by the general public that 
a PR company has most generously come forward to 
help broadcast the efforts made by all bell ringers to a 
far wider audience and engage with people of note to 

help spread the word.  And part of this exercise is to 
engage and inform people in the media (eg: cricket 
correspondents!) that most certainly something is very 
definitely happening. In turn this has a knock on bene-
fit of reminding the public how fortunate they are to 
have in their midst so many volunteer bell ringers who 
form an integral part of our communities, which, again 

in turn, will hopefully encourage new ringers to come 
forward.    
The more towers that ring out the more the public will 
hear and the greater the campaign will become and 
then as night follows day we will have a truly nation-
wide event.   
This is such a worthwhile cause with a hugely un-
tapped groundswell of public support which will be my 
role to play in and inform.  I will keep you all informed 
of progress and in return, in order to help me help 
you, I would very much appreciate it if I was kept up 
to date with what the towers hope to do on the day.    
Last year more regional radio stations and regional 
newspapers covered the occasion than before.  I am 
hoping with the PR company on board we can now 
inform a far wider nationwide audience and gain their 
support and goodwill.     
I look forward to hearing from you.  

Libby Alexander 
Ringing for England Campaign 
www.ringingforengland.co.uk 

Contact :  07799 23 04 23 
 

Guild News 

http://www.ringingforengland.co.uk
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Tower News 
Loughton and Shenley Christmas Social 
 
Twenty-two Loughton and Shenley ringers (including nine 
Big Ring Pullers) joined together on the 9th December at All 
Saints Church, Loughton for a Christmas social instead of 
their usual Monday evening ringing.   
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Branch News contd. 
 
Lest we forget....... 
 
Whiteland, Greenland and Brownland, all sound like 
some places from a children's story book, but in Sep-
tember 1913 these were the countries mapped out on 
the countryside of North Bucks and South Northants. 
Watched by their majesties King George V and Queen 
Mary with Baden Powell and a young Winston Churchill 
also in attendance, the British Army were on manoeu-
vres, much to the excitement of the locals. 
 
Fast forward to 1914 and Britain was at war, and many 
of 50,000 men who gathered on the fields of North 
Bucks were in France holding back the German ad-
vance. As the war continued into 1915 the call for 
young men to "join your country's army" grew 
stronger. Young men from across the country joined 
up and amongst these were bell ringers from our 
branch. Sadly some of these brave young volunteers 
were destined never again to hear the bells of North 
Bucks. 
 
We have been discussing how we as a branch want to 
remember our fallen bell ringers. Local newspapers tell 
us that the bell ringers of the time rang half muffled 
peals or quarter peals on receipt of the sad news and it 
seems fitting that we remember these young men in 
the same way their peers did. 
 
But first we need to complete our research, can you 
help? We have some names but we'd like know a little 
more about each these young men. For example: do 
family members still live in the area? What do they 
know about their relative? Do they have a photograph 
they are willing to share with us? Did any of young 
men complete a peal at their local tower, is that re-
corded on a peal board in the tower? Does their name 
appear on a local memorial can you take a photo and 
send it to us? 
 
Please send any details you can gather to 
guildrep2@northbucks.org.uk. 
 
Name    Tower   Date of 

       Death 
 
Frederick C Andrews  Clifton Reynes  14.03.15 
     (1907—1909) 
William G Bird   Old Bradwell  30.06.18 

Edwin William Leonard  Bletchley  30.10.18 
Laurence (Bob) Meager  Bletchley  28.09.17 
ET Neal    Beachampton   

WG Spiers   Bradwell  25.09.15 

GR Brown   Chicheley  31.07.16 
E Price    Chicheley   
AW Wright   Chicheley  28.04.15 
Arthur William Jones  Maids Moreton  02.07.16 

Thomas Jones   Maids Moreton  04.09.18 
Walter George Jones  Maids Moreton  23.08.16 
Fred Rainbow   Maids Moreton  04.05.15 
Alfred Edward Robinson  Olney   28.06.16 

Frederick Ernest Garner  Stony Stratford  18.10.16 
     

 
Linda Maycroft 

Guild Rep.  
 

 
 
 

 
Fish and chips were brought in from the local chippie, to-
gether with luxurious gateaux and mince pies from a well-
known wholesaler. 
 
We started with some ringing on the church bells before sup-
per took over, followed by a great deal of laughter while try-
ing to ring Christmas tunes on hand bells, cleverly composed 
and bravely conducted by Terry Page.   
 
Stealing Secret Santa saw us unwrapping many interesting 
gifts, and amazingly most of us went home with an appropri-
ate present.  It was a good opportunity for both towers to 
get together again, meet up with some of our guest ringers 
and those who have retired from ringing. 

Hilary Reading 
 
Wavendon 
 
With the arrival in October of new Rector Matt Trendall and 
his family, Wavendon Tower made a new recruit in Amelie 
(now 11) who as the youngest member of the band is now 
able to ring rounds. Some useful extra ringing over a busy 
Christmas was only slightly complicated by heating failure 
and decamping of the congregation to the hall over the road, 
although we do still have to wear extra layers at the moment 
to keep off the chill. On January 4th, despite the cold, a band 
from Woughton rang a quarter peal of Cambridge Surprise 
Minor in honour of the arrival of the Trendalls while members 
of the Wavendon band listened in the Rectory with Matt, 
Alise, Amelie and her brother Isaac, everyone enjoying re-
freshments afterwards. 
 
The Wavendon band has continued to make steady progress, 
with extra practice at Woughton helping to challenge the 
more expert members of the band. Our Friday practices in-
clude methods ranging from Plain Hunt to touches of Plain 
Bob Doubles, and we recently celebrated a Sliver Wedding 
and 50th birthday by ringing a range of methods for a total 
of 45 minutes. We continue to enjoy wonderful support from 
Brian and the rest of the Woughton band, although we're 
now looking forward to perhaps being able to ring for our 
weddings this year with a band composed exclusively of 
Wavendon ringers.  

Patricia Rosewell 

mailto:guildrep2@northbucks.org.uk
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Quarter Peals 
 
Horwood, Bucks 
St. James the Great 

Friday, 15th November 2013 in 47 mins (16-0-10) 
1260 Grandsire Doubles 
1  Joanna Anderson 
2  Richard Samways 

3  Wendy Price 
4  David Moore 
5  Michael Nimmo (C) 
6  Phillip Start  

  
Old Wolverton, Milton Keynes, Bucks 
Holy Trinity 
Tuesday, 18th November 2013 in 50 mins (14cwt) 

1260 Grandsire Doubles 
1  Michael Woodcock 
2  James Woodcock 
3  Wendy Price 
4  Malcolm Hooton 

5  Michael Nimmo (C) 
6  John Mercer 
 
Shenley, Milton Keynes, Bucks 

St. Mary's 
Sunday, 1 December 2013 in 48 mins (17cwt) 
1260 Plain Bob Doubles 
1  Linda Maycroft  

2  Emily Banks  
3  Anne McIntyre  
4  Graham Bartholomew  
5  Edward Fawcett (C) 
6  Robin Starr 
 
First Quarter and birthday compliment - 1. 
 
Wavendon, Milton Keynes, Bucks 

Assumption of the BVM 
Saturday, 4 January 2014 in 42 mins (8-3-5) 
1296 Cambridge Surprise Minor 
1  Brian Baldwin  
2  Christina Tribble  

3  Martin Smith  
4  Martin Petchey  
5  Peter Tribble  

6  Simon J O Head (C) 

 
Hanslope, Bucks 
St James the Great 
Sunday, 5 January 2014 in 46 mins (22 cwt) 

1260 Stedman Triples 
1  Philip M Haslam  
2  Brian D D Berry  
3  Roy Keeves  

4  Ian Thompson  
5  Nicholas Gray  
6  Lesley J Belcher  
7  Jonathan Griggs (C) 
8  Anthony Gray  
 
For Sunday service.  
 
Also as a farewell and thank you to Richard Haseldine from all the 
ringers at Hanslope. 

 
Horwood, Bucks 
St. James Great 
Friday, 17th January 2014 in 50 mins (16-0-10) 

1260 Grandsire Doubles 
1  Phillip Starr 

2  David Moore 
3  Wendy Price 

4  James Woodcock 
5  Michael Nimmo (C) 
6  Michael Woodcock  
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Tower News contd. 
Hanslope Tower 
 
We held our tower Christmas meal last December at our local 
pub, The Globe in Hanslope, where we had a superb meal 
attended by all our ringers.  It was also a somewhat poign-
ant occasion as we knew it would be the last time that we 
would all be together before we said goodbye to two of our 
ringers, Richard Haseldine and Jonathan Griggs, both of 
whom were off to 'pastures new', and it therefore seemed 
appropriate to commemorate the occasion with a photograph 
of us all.  

 
 
 

Back Row:  Roy Keeves, Sheila Blenkhorn, Alan Cozens, 
  Ian Thompson, Jonathan Griggs 
Middle Row:  Helen Dear, Lesley Belcher, Brian Berry, Nick Gray 
Front Row:  Richard Haseldine, Tony Gray, Dorrie Mutch 

 
Richard and his wife Janet were moving to Ludgershall, near 
Bicester, where Janet was born and grew up and where 
some of her family still live and farm.  We didn't really have 
time to give Richard a proper send off as, although we all 
knew he was leaving, his actual moving date came up rather 
quickly.  Richard has been a ringer at Hanslope for around 
thirty years since he and Janet came to the village at the 
time of their marriage.  Their children, Kevin and Sian, also 
learnt to ring and would often come up to join us whenever 
they were visiting.  Richard has been an invaluable and ac-
tive member of our tower, as well as a very reliable Sunday 
service ringer.  We were always grateful for his ability to help 
and explain things clearly to both learners and experienced 
ringers alike, especially when we were learning new meth-
ods.  We particularly appreciated his skills as a conductor 
and for his fantastic ability to put us all right when we lost 
our way during ringing, which we often did!  We are sorry to 
see him go but he has told us that he plans to come over 
occasionally for a practice night or Sunday morning and we 
look forward to welcoming him back on these visits.  
 
Our practice nights continue to be well attended and we wel-
come those ringers from other towers who regularly come 
over to join us.  However, we do sometimes struggle to get a 
full band for our Sunday service ringing.   
 
There has recently been an increase in the number of quar-
ter peals arranged at Hanslope as we try to fit in a few spe-
cial ones before Jonathan leaves in April.  These particularly 
include one for each of our learners, Helen and Dorrie, both 
of whom wanted him to be in the band for their 'first quar-
ters'.  Richard is also be coming back to conduct a quarter of 
Rutland at the end of March.  

Sheila Blenkhorn 


